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ALSO PRESENT:

HOOVER CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING

Monday, March 6, 2017

6:00 P.M.

Hoover Municipal Center

Mayor Frank V. Brocato

Mr. Gene Smith, Council President

Mr. John Greene, Council President Pro-Tempore
Mr. John Lyda, Council Member

Dr. Casey Middlebrooks, Council Member
Mr. Derrick Murphy, Council Member
Mr. Curt Posey, Council Member

Mr. Mike Shaw, Council Member

Mr. Phillip D. Corley, Jr., City Attorney

Ms. April Danielson, Wallace, Jordan, Ratliff & Brandt, LLC
Mr. Bob House, House Consultants

Ms. Amanda Borden, Library Director

Mr. Tommy Daniel, Director, Public Works

Chief Nick Derzis, Police Chief

Ms. Susan Fuqua, Director, Municipal Court

Mr. Mike Lewis, Director, Human Resources

Mr. Rod Long, City Engineer

Mr. Frank Lopez, Director, Revenue and Taxation

Dr. Melinda Lopez, Chief Financial & Information Officer
Mr. Craig Moss, Director, Parks and Recreation

Mr. Mike Ogles, Director, Technology

Mr. Ben Powell, Director, Purchasing

Mr. Allan Rice, City Administrator

Mr. Tim Westhoven, Chief Operations Officer

Chief Chuck Wingate, Fire Chief

Mr. Jim Wyatt, Director, Inspection Services

The meeting was called to order by Council President Gene Smith.

The clerk had roll call and a quorum was present. Mr. Smith asked for the Clerk to give the
invocation and also asked for a few moments of silence to recognize former Hoover Mayor John
Hodnett who passed away recently. Mr. Smith stated that Mayor Hodnett was very instrumental
in Hoover being more than just a dot on the map. Mayor Hodnett deserves credit for bringing
Riverchase into Hoover which, in turn, also played a key part in bringing the Galleria in.

A moment of silence was observed in honor of Mayor Hodnett and the clerk then gave the

invocation.

Cub Scout Pack 93 representing Green Valley Baptist Church led the Pledge of Allegiance.
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1.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Smith stated each member of the Council had previously received a copy of the minutes
of the February 13, 2017 special meeting, the February 20, 2017 regular meeting, and the
March 2, 2017 work session.

Mr. Lyda made a motion that the minutes be approved as presented and to dispense with the
reading. This motion was seconded by Mr. Greene. Mr. Smith called for discussion. There
being none, on voice vote the motion carried unanimously.

REPORTS

Mr. Smith recognized Dr. Kathy Murphy, Hoover Schools Superintendent. Dr. Murphy
first thanked the Mayor for visiting the schools and sharing time with the students. She
expressed her appreciation for his leadership and participation in the school community. She
encouraged everyone who lives in Jefferson County to vote for the school tax renewal
Tuesday, March 7" Three taxes renewals will be on the ballot and there will be no new
taxes on the ballot. She explained the three tax renewals and said that altogether these taxes
represent over $21 million to the Hoover school district. She said these funds are critical for
the needs of Hoover students and she asked that everyone in Jefferson County please vote for
the continuation of the taxes in support of Hoover schools.

Mr. Smith said he thought a vote of the Council in support of the renewal of the taxes was in
order. Mr. Murphy made a motion for support of the Jefferson County school tax renewals.
This motion was seconded by Mr. Lyda. On voice vote the motion carried unanimously.

The City Attorney read a Proclamation declaring the week of March 5-11, 2017 as Women
in Construction Week in the City of Hoover. Mayor Brocato presented the framed
proclamation to Rebecca Tweedy, Virnetta Woodbury, Rachel Brown and Gloria Cook.

Mr. Tim Alexander came forward to speak regarding UAB football. He said he had the
opportunity to meet with Mayor Brocato and they had talked about some updates and he
wanted to discuss those tonight. He said the Blazers will be ready to take the field on
September 2, 2017 and the great city of Hoover got behind them and allowed them to make
that happen. Mr. Alexander said that what he loves about Coach Clark and UAB and the
Superintendent is that they are all about the youth of tomorrow. Mr. Alexander stated that
Coach Clark came up with the Academic All-Stars section at Legion Field this year and at
the new stadium in the future to honor the young people within the City for their academic
success. They had asked Hoover to help with that and honor students because of their
grades. He said with Hoover’s help UAB can continue to be great. Mr. Smith thanked Mr.
Alexander and said to forward any requests to the Mayor’s office for consideration.

Councilman Murphy stated that Hoover is very unique being in two different counties both
Shelby and Jefferson and in three different judicial jurisdictions; Shelby County, Jefferson
County-Birmingham Division, and Jefferson County-Bessemer Division. Mr. Murphy said
the district attorneys from all three jurisdictions were present and he asked them to come
forward at this time to be recognized. He expressed appreciation to each of them for the vital
role they play in Hoover. He introduced Ms. Lynneice Olive Washington, District
Attorney, Bessemer Division, Jefferson County, who was accompanied by her Chief
Assistant, Valerie Hicks Powe; Mr. Danny Carr, District Attorney, Birmingham
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Division, Jefferson County; and Ms. Jill Lee, District Attorney, Shelby County. Each of
them spoke briefly and stated how proud they were to serve the community.

Mr. Smith asked Mr. Monty Jones, General Manager, Sports Facilities Management
(SFM), to come forward to present information regarding the plan for food and beverage
services for the Hoover Metropolitan Complex. Mr. Jones introduced Mr. Cameron Moss as
the Director of Business Development and Events. He presented a handout and explained
that SFM was tasked by the City, pursuant to their contract in Section 9.2, to execute an RFP
for concessions and catering at the Hoover Metropolitan Complex. The RFP was created and
respondents were given the opportunity to submit their proposal to provide services for the
Met, the Finley Center and the outdoor fields upon their completion. The RFP was sent out
on February 3™, the pre-submittal meeting was held February 8", and the sealed progosals
were submitted February 28" with recommendation to the City Council on March 6. Mr.
Jones stated the RFP was sent to 14 different companies; five who are local to the
Birmingham region and nine national companies. The list of companies was created based
on contacts and information they gathered through research. The pre-bid meeting was held
on February 8" and eight companies were present. Three bids were submitted. He believed
they only received three bids due to limited sales data to provide to the applicants. The bids
were reviewed and they had subsequent follow-up interviews with the three respondents and
also checked their references. A financial comparison was done to determine the best
financial outcome for the City of Hoover based on the information submitted within the
proposals. Within the proposals there is an anticipated financial performance that is based
upon the early stages of the Hoover Metropolitan Complex that consists of a rough estimate
of $650,000 in revenue; $500,000 was based upon the net sales and concessions and
$150,000 was based on net sales and catering. Based upon the percentages submitted the
proposals Turner Food Systems would yield $151,250.00 due to the City of Hoover, Five
Star Event Catering a total of $72,500.00, and Event Concessions a total of $167,500.00.
They also did a comparison based on the maturity stage of the facility with an anticipated
financial performance of 1.5 million. The 1.5 million dollars of net catering and concession
sales consisted of $1,000,000.00 in concession net sales and $500,000.00 in net catering
sales. Based on the percentages, the amount due to the City of Hoover from Turner Food
Systems was $312,500.00, Five Star Event Catering $235,000.00, and Event Concessions
$445,000.00.

Mr. Jones then described their grading system for the submittals with points given for
qualifications, experience, management approach and strategies for operational effectiveness,
philosophies and technique for customer effectiveness, compliance with the RFP guidelines
and cost benefit analysis. After applying the grading system to the three submittals they
came up with Five Star Event Catering at 80 points, Event Concessions at 81 points, and
Turner Food Systems at 84.5 points. Mr. Jones stated that based upon all the information and
instruction given by Council pursuant to their contract in Section 9.2, it is their
recommendation and plan to begin contractual discussions with Turner Food Systems.

Mr. Lyda said that while they do have a very thorough grading process the consumer in a
park does not really care about management philosophy or experience. They care about the
quality and price of the food and he did not hear about either of those two things in the
evaluation. He said that when he is at a park he cares about speed of service, hospitality,
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price and quality. He asked Mr. Jones how they evaluated those items. Mr. Jones replied
that all applicants that submitted bids provided references and for each applicant they were
able to talk to at least one reference about catering as well as talking to at least one about
concessions. Evaluating those aspects was also a part of the approach for meeting financial
and service goals and was a portion of the grading process as well. Mr. Lyda asked if they
received all favorable responses from the references. Mr. Jones stated that for all references
for all different groups they had great reviews from everyone and there were no bad
references for catering and/or concessions for any of the three applicants. Mr. Lyda
commented that the City of Birmingham has a significant void in banquet facilities since the
Cahaba Grand has been converted to a Church of the Highlands facility. He believes this to
be a significant revenue item for the City and for SFM and asked if Turner is capable of
hosting an 800 person dinner such as the recent Heart Ball. Mr. Jones spoke about Turner’s
experience at the Crampton Bowl in Montgomery and stated he believed the largest event
they had catered was for Mercedes Benz in Montgomery with 600 people. Mr. Smith asked
if Turner offers this type service on their menu and Mr. Jones replied that Turner does offer
catering services on a regular basis.

Mr. Lyda asked Mr. Jones if he is familiar with a document signed by former Mayor Gary
Ivey which was a response to a proposal for the City of Hoover to host the SEC baseball
tournament. Mr. Jones replied yes. Mr. Lyda stated that the document says the City gives
the rights for SEC concessions to Hoover’s current caterer and asked Mr. Jones if he is
familiar with that clause in the document. Mr. Jones said the city attorney or Allan Rice may
want to speak to those details. Mr. Allan Rice came forward to address the Council and said
the document was provided to them through SFM. He reviewed the document and it appears
to be a response to the RFP from the Southeastern Conference about the next contract for the
tournament. Mr. Rice said the response was not prepared by the City. It was prepared by the
Alabama Sports Council {ASC) who is actually the party that contracts to the conference at
the tournament. He said there was a signature line for the former Mayor and it was signed.
Mr. Rice did not recall the specific wording but said the document has a clause that states the
ASC may retain food and beverage rights. He said there are two questions. First, is this a
contract; what is the nature of this agreement? Second, who has the right to assign those
rights? Mr. Rice stated he forwarded the document to the city attorney and the response he
received was that it is not a contract. It is a response to an RFP and the Mayor’s signature
was not binding because it was not authorized by the previous Council at the time. Mr. Rice
said that is the feedback he provided to SFM.

Mr. Lyda said he understands that clause from the proposal was transferred to the contract
that is now in negotiation between the Alabama Sports Council and the Southeastern
Conference. He asked Mr. Rice about any concerns he may have that we have presented
ourselves as an agent willing to host this tournament with that same clause and now we are
perhaps going to suggest we are changing the rules this late in the game. Mr. Lyda stated
that this is a relationship we place a great deal of value on and we are going to have this SEC
tournament for three to five years and now we are going to bait and switch. Mr. Rice said
any legal concerns would be for our legal counsel; and as far as a business relationship, he
does not know that there is going to be any negative reaction from the conference. Mr. Lyda
stated that in essence either the City or the SEC has presented a contract that is waiting to be
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signed by both parties indicating that the current provider gets the SEC. He said he is
concerned now that we have to go back to the SEC and say that even though we negotiated in
good faith a contract that hasn’t been signed yet we want to change the terms. Mr. Rice said
it is important to know that we have negotiated nothing with the conference. All of that
discussion is between the Alabama Sports Council and the SEC, and any such assertions
have not been made by the City. He said they have seen various drafts of that agreement but
have not seen any final draft. There has been nothing presented for us or for Council
consideration or the Mayor's signature.

Mr. Lyda said he is not in the concession or the catering business but he does know it is a
really simple formula between food costs, labor costs and cost to the consumer. He said that
we are putting an awful lot of weight on how much is due to the City. He asked how this
equates to the cost charged to the consumer at our parks. He said that to deliver the
$312,000.00 that is due to the City from Turner Food System they are required to make that
up somehow. Mr. Lyda asked Mr. Jones what due diligence they have done to ensure that we
have a fair price for our patrons. Mr. Jones said the companies supplied sample menus as
part of the interview process and part of the RFP responses. Of the sample menus, Turner
Food actually had the lowest actual cost for food of all three. Mr. Smith asked if the prices
were just an example. Mr. Jones said it was just an example but it is very similar based upon
their proposal and the actual needs. Consideration is given to whether it is for a local park &
recreation event or an event that has catering sales. Mr. Jones said they look at various
dynamics as far as their sample menu with the pricing, giving an example of a concert versus
a local event. Pricing is based on the dynamic of the attendees as well as the food and the
quality. He said the quality is the same, just different grades. All three companies said they
are using all beef and all of them stated pretty much the same thing as far as using quality
products. He said that pricing depends upon looking at the different dynamics based upon
attendance and the event itself. He stated the facility has digital menu boards and they are
able to change the concessions based upon a need basis.

Mr. Murphy commented the Council wants the facility to be a success but success is also
driven by the amount of money people are willing to pay and that is a balancing act. Mr.
Murphy said he understands pricing depends on a lot of factors. They just want the comfort
of knowing the consumers coming in will receive a quality food product that is affordable.

Mr. Smith asked if there is any chance of losing the SEC tournament if a different
concessionaire is brought in that is not of their choosing. The Mayor clarified that Mr. Smith
is asking that if we accept the recommendation of Mr. Jones is there a risk of losing the
baseball tournament. Mr. Smith said he doesn’t know if they have a choice regarding the
recommendation of SMF. They are just here to inform us. This is the decision of their
making and we have put the responsibility in their hands. Mr. Smith asked if there are any
documents that precede the vote to SFM that would negate their ability to choose for the SEC
tournament. Mr. Corley, City Attorney, said he is not familiar with such a document. He
stated he has seen the RFP that was discussed and he has reviewed the SFM contract. Mr.
Corley said they have not contacted anyone or been contacted regarding the current catering
choice. He said they do have the contract with the ASC that has been submitted with
comments but has not yet been submitted to Council for approval and at this time they have
not received a response back. Mr. Smith clarified that Hoover is in negotiations with the



Minutes of Meeting
Hoover City Council
March 6, 2017

Page 6

ASC, not the SEC. Mr. Corley said that is correct. Mr. Rice said he had a phone
conversation today with the Associate Commissioner of the SEC which was just a general
update phone call about progress on construction and other details. Mr. Rice said that
gentleman is aware there is an RFP process but they had not had any detailed conversation
about their preferences. None of that has been discussed, but he is very much aware there is
an RFP process for food and beverage. Mr. Rice said they have had knowledge and an
opportunity to express any preference they might have but there has been no conversation of
that level of detail.

Mr. Shaw said he is significantly concerned about the quality of the food as he has heard
many complaints from people in Vestavia about their concessions. He said he hopes that
SFM is confident about their process because they are staking their reputation on the
reputation of Turner. He said there are many failure factors in these types of facilities and
food is one of the big ones.

Mr. Posey said he works in this industry with a smaller venue and his question is about the
ability of Turner to act as an agent to hire different catering companies. He said choice
becomes a concern with the big banquets when people want specific things. He also inquired
about the length of the contract with Turner. Mr. Jones said the language within the RFP is
for a max of three total years so it could essentially be two years with a one year renewal.
Regarding outside catering companies, Mr. Jones said that was part of the process at the pre-
bid meeting. They will be looking to carve out a portion for local caterers to be a part of the
process within the Hoover Metropolitan Complex. Mr. Smith asked who is responsible for
vetting the outsource. Mr. Jones said their staff would be vetting that process.

Mr. Lyda said he wished he had a better comfort level with the company. He said he is very
comfortable with the current provider but he is incredibly nervous for SFM. There is a lot at
stake and only one chance to make a first impression. If that fails there will be a big
explanation coming from SFM. He urged them to not get this one wrong. Mr. Jones thanked
him for his comments. Dr. Middlebrooks asked Mr. Jones how many years he had worked in
this industry. Mr. Jones said 16 years total. Dr. Middlebrooks thanked him for his response.

Mr. Smith asked if there were any other questions from the Council and there were none.
Mr. Smith said this is a report, not a vote, and any public comments can be taken at the end
of the meeting.

Mr. Smith asked Mr. Corley about rearranging the agenda items to consider adoption of the
budget ahead of some of the other items on the agenda as they are subject to funding from the
budget. Mr. Corley said that is at the discretion of the Chair. Mr. Smith said he would arrange
the items as necessary.

3. RESOLUTION NO. 5540-17 — BID NO. 17-001 Event Supply Rental

The City Attorney read Resolution No. 5540-17. This would accept the bid of Special
Occasions as the lowest responsible bidder.

Mr. Lyda made a motion to approve Resolution No. 5540-17. This motion was seconded by
Mr. Greene. Mr. Smith called for questions or comments from the Council or the audience.
There being none, on voice vote the motion carried unanimously.
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4. 2"P READING ORDINANCE NO. 17-2321 - ANNEX 2313 TETON ROAD AND 2829
MONTE D’ESTE DRIVE

The City Attorney had the Second Reading of Ordinance No. 17-2321. This would annex
residential properties located at 2313 Teton Road and 2829 Monte D’Este Drive at the
request of the property owners.

Mr. Posey made a motion to adopt Ordinance No. 17-2321. This motion was seconded by
Mr. Greene. Mr. Smith called for questions or comments from the Council or the audience.
There being none, on roll call vote of the Council the votes were as follows: Mr. Greene,
“Yea”; Mr. Lyda, “Yea”; Dr. Middlebrooks, “Yea”; Mr. Murphy, “Yea”; Mr. Posey, “Yea”;
and Mr. Shaw, “Yea”; Mr. Smith, “Yea”. The motion passed unanimously.

6. PUBLIC HEARING - AMENDMENT TO BLACKRIDGE PUD TO ADD 108 ACRES
TOQ BE ZONED PR-1 - RICHARD JOHNSON, SB DEV CORP. APPLICANT - P.R.
WILBORN, LLC, OWNER — 2"° READING ORDINANCE NO. 16-2314 - (Continued

from 11/21/16 Meeting).
Mr. Smith stated the item had been withdrawn by the applicant.

7. RESOLUTION NO. 5544-17 - ADOPT BUDGET FYE 9/30/17

The City Attorney read Resolution No. 5544-17 to adopt the budget for fiscal year ending
September 30, 2017.

Mr. Lyda moved for approval of Resolution No. 5544-17 with the possibility of having an
amendment to that motion. Mr. Greene seconded the motion.

Mr. Rice stated that the Council had been presented with an updated version of the summary
budget this evening with some changes they are asking to be made to the Mayor’s proposal.
Mr. Rice reviewed those line items at this time. Mr. Smith inquired as to the ending balance
based on these adjustments. Dr. Lopez replied the general fund itself would stay the same.
As Mr. Rice mentioned it would be just the additional $100,000.00 added to that total. She
said that the total line on the page Mr. Rice referenced for special revenue funds is a
reduction of $420,000.00 overall. For the capital projects fund an additional $169,000.00 is
budgeted and the proprietary fund has an additional $21,000.00. Mr. Smith asked if there
were any questions from the Council.

Mr. Lyda said he wanted to thank Mr. Rice, Dr. Lopez and the Mayor and all the department
heads for their diligence and time in working through this process. He said there were two
days of budget hearings held in the chambers where they all heard from the department heads
on their budget requests. Staff took those and worked collectively to come up with the
budget proposal. Mr. Lyda asked about the process in working with the department heads
from the time they had budget hearings until the time the budget was proposed to the Council
two weeks ago. He wanted to know if the department heads had an opportunity to prioritize
those things that maybe did not make the cut. Mr. Rice explained the budget process that
started out with a series of internal budget meetings with department heads to present their
new requests. They did not ask them to go line by line and re-request every item they have
traditionally had. This was for new additions, new capital, new personnel, upgrades,
vehicles, etc. They took those requests and put them through the filter of the Mayor’s
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priorities and available funds and then had the two days of hearings with department heads
presenting their requests directly to the Council. Everything the Council heard was
essentially what they had heard in the internal staff budget meetings. They continued to
work and revise over a period of several weeks. They wish they would have had a little bit
more time to go back and sit down with department heads. They did have the ability to do
some one on one isolated conversations on what was considered to be major expenditures.
That is something they have already set forth to do in the next cycle with a traditional twelve
month budget process. They did, however, during those initial budget meetings ask about
their priorities. In several cases, departments with multiple new requests were asked to
enumerate those down the margin and state, if they could only have one thing, what it would
be. That was in the initial budget meeting. The step they would like to do next time is go
back again to department heads to look at priorities again. There may be opportunities to
share among departments. They saw several related or redundant types of requests among
multiple departments and they may be able to bundle those kinds of things.

Mr. Lyda thanked Mr. Rice for the explanation. Mr. Lyda talked about overtime cuts that are
being made for the Police Department and Parks and Recreation and said these were
significant changes. Mr. Rice explained that he informed Dr. Lopez of the need to reduce
overtime by a certain amount and she then allocated that across the many different bureaus.
He explained that department heads retain the ability to, without staff approval or Council
approval, move some of that money around to cover their overtime needs. Mr. Rice
addressed the issue of SRO’s specifically and said there is absolutely no way they are
proposing to eliminate SRO protection at schools or at any events where the schools request
an SRO. He said if the SRO overtime budget winds up being spent at the 100% level of last
year, and that’s entirely possible, then that has to come from somewhere else but they are not
dictating to the Police Chief that he make any certain percentage cut in any particular bureau
of his operation. The concern overall is with the recording and tracking of overtime since a
tremendous amount was spent last year in the Police Department for overtime and he could
not say at this time if it was justified or not. He said that was not an allegation; they simply
do not have the tracking system in place that will tell how the overtime was spent; whether it
was for special events, the schools, investigations or natural disasters. Mr. Rice stated that
this is the Mayor’s budget proposal and he has said on many occasions that public safety will
not be compromised. He said there is a balance between not compromising public safety and
not opening coffers and failing to track where the money is spent. That is what they hope to
achieve through a management process for the remainder of this budget if it is approved and
then going forward with a full budget cycle. Mr. Posey said the city had been doing this a
long time and had a pretty good idea how much this was going to cost. Things done
routinely, like the SEC tournament, should be written in at a certain dollar amount and could
be called expected overtime and then there is the unexpected. He said if that could be done
moving forward that would be of huge benefit. Mr. Rice said that is exactly the plan. He
said they should be fairly precise with planned events and then be prepared to pull additional
funds if there are more unplanned events than in a typical year. Mr. Greene asked Mr. Rice
if he could reiterate that if the Chief needs overtime for the SRO’s or any other part of his
department; that will be handled. Mr. Rice said yes, based on proper management. He said
they just do not want to send a message that there are no process checks in place. It’s not an
open checkbook for any department in the City. It is a managed process. Mr. Rice stated
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that the public safety needs of this City will be met and obviously the children in our school
system are a top priority; but we will meet the needs and be prudent in doing so. He believes
they need more detail to track what is going on to determine the amount of money that might
be needed in overtime. Mr. Greene said that was understandable and he appreciated the
Mayor’s efforts in controlling the budget.

Mr. Lyda asked Mr. Rice about a line item on page 18; social media consultants, The Lollar
Group. He asked for a brief description of who The Lollar Group is and what exactly a
social media consultant provides. Mr. Rice said The Lollar Group is a woman owned
Hoover based public relations consultant firm. They are lifetime Hoover residents and
graduates of the Hoover school system. He said they provide a tremendous array of different
public relations and media affairs management. Mr. Rice stated he has a scope of work from
them that can be made available for all the services they offer and with which they hope to
avail themselves. He said they are using them now and a tremendous amount of what they
are doing has to do with the City’s 50 Anniversary celebration. He said they are charged
with trying to establish a social media protocol and program for the City where there has not
been one and trying to economize the promotions and publicity budget that was approved by
the previous Council for SFM. He said they have gone back to visit the SFM pre-opening
budget and they’ve asked The Lollar Group to go in and find savings within the promotions
and PR section of that budget. An example is there was a line item for $20,000.00 for a
promotional video. He said The Lollar Group has already produced one promotional video
for the facility and their proposed package is 10 videos for approximately $5,000.00 so the
City will get ten times as much video time for a fourth of the cost. Mr. Lyda asked about the
bidding process when the City decided to bring on The Lollar Group. Mr. Rice said itis a
professional service and is exempt from the state bid law. He explained that The Lollar
Group was doing pro bono work for the City during the month of November. They had
already begun to assist our Events Coordinator with preparations for the 50" Anniversary
celebration with several requests for magazine ads and promotional things for the City and
they were doing those basically for free as citizens of Hoover. He said they were very happy
with their work but they did look around for other Hoover based public relations firms; and
that is a very short list, consisting of one. They asked them if they would be willing to enter
into, not a contract, but a month to month relationship based on their scope of work. They
could be tasked with anything under their purview and they would bill a flat rate. Mr. Lyda
asked what experience, prior to the pro bono work in November, did the City have with The
Lollar Group. Mr. Rice said he is not aware that the City had any experience with The Lollar
Group. Mr. Lyda asked if Mr. Rice or the Mayor had any experience with The Lollar Group.
Mr. Rice said he met the principles of The Lollar Group after he came back to work with the
City. Mr. Lyda asked about any experience with the Mayor prior to that. Mayor Brocato
addressed the question and said The Lollar Group was hired by him during his campaign and
he hired them for their professional services. He said they did an outstanding job and he was
pleased with their work. He said that after he became Mayor, Ms. Colbaugh had mentioned
she needed some work done in the design area. He mentioned to her about contacting The
Lollar Group to see if this is a group that could serve the City of Hoover and told her to make
her own judgement and determination about that and they really never talked anymore about
it. During that process Ms. Colbaugh and Mr. Rice decided to use them because they are a
Hoover business. Mr. Lyda then commented on a face book post on the Mayor’s page
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earlier in the day and asked if The Lollar Group took care of that post for him. The Mayor
said they did and he stated to Mr. Lyda that the face book page is available to him as well. It
is not exclusive to the Mayor. It is a page to advertise our City. Mr. Lyda asked if our City
has a page that should be advertising those items. Mr. Rice said the City has a City Hall page
and this probably illustrates the entire reason for bringing somebody in. It took them about
five weeks to get access to the City Hall page because nobody here was an administrator and
nobody knew who the administrator was. It was actually The Lollar Group that got them
access to the page with Hoover’s name on it. Mr. Rice said they are working to try to rename
that page which is in the scope of work they are doing and they want them to pick that up and
maintain that for us as well. Mr. Rice explained that Hoover doesn’t currently have a staff
member for social media. A new hire, based on other similar skilled positions, would
probably be about paygrade 22 and that would start out at $60, 070.40 without benefits. Mr.
Rice said The Lollar Group is being paid less than that for all of their services. Mr. Lyda
said Congressman Palmer uses The Lollar Group and he funds their services through private
funds; not tax payer funds. Mr. Lyda urged caution and to be extremely careful there on how
we are spending tax payer dollars for the promotion of any one individual and not the City
itself. Mr. Rice said he is not aware that we are promoting any individual. Mr. Shaw said
that when there is no agreement, even though there is a scope of work, it allows questions
like this and he thinks if the agreement is up front that would help the situation. Mr. Rice
said he does not want to unfairly disparage this company in any way, but they wanted to give
them a trial period they can walk away from and that is what a month to month agreement
allows. Had the City not been happy they could have done something different and then
once they found a worthy group or a solution they could bring it to the Council. Mr. Rice
said the scope of work and current tasking list are available and open to whomever. Mr.
Posey noted that right now they are posting things seven different times in many cases. If
things can be posted one time on the City of Hoover page it can be copied and they don’t
have to worry about posting individual messages. He said that would be paramount for this
group to do and then the message is going out to everyone in one place. He said that during
the election they saw how powerful that can be; one collective lightning rod for all this
information. Mr. Posey stated he would like to see this done first and foremost and then
branch off into different subcategories. Mr. Rice said he agrees and his initial conversation
with The Lollar Group was based around the concept of social media strategy. Mr. Smith
asked how is it the members of the Council have not known this was out there. They could
have been sending information in that direction. Mr. Rice said it was not an agenda item
because it is not a contract. He explained they previously did not have a vehicle for the
Council to use; but they are almost ready now.

Mr. Posey then asked about the civic contributions listed in the budget. He questioned why
the Council would see where cuts had been made and later receive a document showing the
funding was put back in. He specifically mentioned the Fresh Water Land Trust. Mr. Rice
explained that they grouped the list of civic contributions based on similarly situated groups.
Upon review they thought it was out of balance with similar groups on the list so there was
an original reduction. Subsequent to submitting the budget to Council for consideration they
met with them and new information came out of that discussion; such as the potential for
Cahaba River Park and several things that are on the drawing board for them to take the
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funds Hoover contributes and use them inside Hoover. After the meeting they decided to
restore the original amount. Mr. Posey asked if the plan is to make this a more
comprehensive process as previously discussed and also make this part of the budget
hearings so they will hear from these people as to what they do for Hoover. Mr. Rice said
they are absolutely committed to establishing a process; an application form, parameters such
as re-applying annually, looking for the nexus to the Hoover community, etc. As for the
specifics of hearing from them, that can be handled through an application form and/or give
them an opportunity to appear during city budget hearings. He said it would be a far better
process if they had an opportunity to tell their story. Mr. Smith asked about the Freshwater
Land Trust, what other things they can bring to the table. Mr. Rice said Hoover is a major
part of the watershed that they spend a lot of time and effort trying to protect. Their general
initiative is one that people in Hoover support and would like to see promoted. Mr. Smith
asked how they are different from the Cahaba River Society and Mr. Rice said he did not
know.

Mr. Greene asked Mr. Rice to discuss the comprehensive staffing review. Mr. Rice said in
the City’s history there have been periodic reviews by outside organizations to determine
compensation levels. He said it is a very detailed study of job duties and tasks by category
and they believe it is time to repeat that. He stated that at one moment in time Hoover had a
10 step pay plan; eventually that went to a 25 step plan and currently there is a 15 step plan.
There have been indications it is time to evaluate that, perhaps it is time to return to a 10 step
plan. He said they can only know that with certainly with this type of a study. He said they
also asked for a little bit of extra funds to perform a staffing level assessment to compare
how Hoover staffs certain functions comparative to other municipalities. It does not mean
Hoover wants to be the same as other cities but a benchmark is needed. If Hoover is going to
be above average they need to know what average is. Mr. Greene thanked him for his
response,

Mr. Lyda said there is a motion and second on the floor and he would like to amend his
motion to approve the budget but remove the civic contribution to Crime Stoppers for later
consideration under another motion and to also remove the Judge’s salary question to be
considered under a separate motion. Mr. Lyda then made a motion for approval of the
budget absent those two items. Mr. Shaw seconded the motion. Mr. Smith said that
procedurally there needed to be a motion to remove those and then vote the budget as
amended. The City Attorney agreed. Mr. Lyda then made a motion to remove the
judge’s salary and the contribution to Crime Stoppers from the budget proposal. This
motion was seconded by Mr. Shaw and Mr. Greene. Mr. Smith asked if there were any
questions or comments from the Council or the audience and there were none. On roll call
vote of the Council the votes were as follows: Mr. Greene, “Yea”; Mr. Lyda, “Yea”; Dr.
Middlebrooks, “Yea”; Mr. Murphy, “Yea”; Mr. Posey, “Yea”; and Mr. Shaw, “Yea”; Mr.
Smith, “Yea”. The motion passed unanimously. Mr. Smith stated the budget has been
amended and asked for any additional conversation regarding the budget as amended and
there was none. Mr. Lyda then made a motion to approve the budget as amended. Mr.
Greene seconded the motion. Mr. Smith asked for comments or questions from the Council
or the audience and there were none. On roll call vote of the Council the votes were as
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follows: Mr. Greene, “Yea”; Mr. Lyda, “Yea”; Dr. Middlebrooks, “Yea”; Mr. Murphy,
“Yea”; Mr. Posey, “Yea”; and Mr. Shaw, “Yea”; Mr. Smith, “Yea”. The motion passed
unanimously. Mr. Smith thanked the Mayor and staff, particularly Mr. Rice and Dr. Lopez
for their hard work. Mr. Rice said the lifting on this budget took place in Dr. Lopez’s
department under her leadership. (A copy of the budget with changes is attached to the
minutes of this meeting)

Mr. Lyda said he had two additional motions regarding the budget that he would like to have
considered. Mr. Smith asked the City Attorney about adding item numbers to attach to these.
Mr. Corley said that amending the agenda is at his discretion and at the approval of the
Council.

It was agreed by the Council to add the two new resolutions to the end of the agenda and
proceed with other items at this time.

RESOLUTION NO. 5541-17 — BID NO. 17-002 HOUSEHOLD HAZARDQUS WASTE

COLLECTION AND DISPOSAL

The City Attorney read Resclution No., 5541-17. This would accept the bid of MXI
Environmental Services LLC, as they are the low, responsible bidder. This would also
authorize the Mayor to execute a contract with them for the services to be performed.

Mr. Lyda made a motion to approve Resolution No. 5541-17. This motion was seconded by
Mr. Greene. Mr. Smith called for questions or comments from the Council or the audience.
There being none, on voice vote the motion carried unanimously.

RESOLUTION NO. 5542-17 - AUTHORIZE MAYOR TO EXECUTE GIS
SOFTWARE RENEWAL AGREEMENT WITH ESRI, INC.

The City Attorney read Resolution No. 5542-17. This would authorize the Mayor to execute
a renewal agreement in the amount of $50,000.00 with ESRI, Inc. regarding GIS software.

Mr. Lyda made a motion to approve Resolution No. 5542-17. This motion was seconded by
Mr. Greene. Mr. Smith called for questions or comments from the Council or the audience.
There being none, on voice vote the motion carried unanimously.

. RESOLUTION NO. 5543-17 - AUTHORIZE MAYOR TO EXECUTE AN ACCESS

EASEMENT AGREEMENT WITH RIVERCHASE COUNTRY CLUB

The City Attorney read Resolution No. 5543-17. This would authorize the Mayor to execute
a sanitary sewer access easement agreement with Riverchase Country Club for access to
sewer pump stations.

Mr. Lyda made a motion to approve Resolution No. 5543-17. This motion was seconded by
Mr. Greene. Mr. Smith called for questions or comments from the Council or the audience.
There being none, on voice vote the motion carried unanimously.

CONSIDER TWO NEW RESOLUTIONS (5545-17 AND 5546-17) ADDED TO
AGENDA AS PART OF ITEM #7 (Adoption of Budget)

Mr. Lyda stated he wanted to address the two items previously removed from the budget in
Item #7. First he wanted to continue the consideration for the civic contribution to Crime
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Stoppers until the next regularly scheduled meeting. Mr. Smith asked the Clerk to assign a
resolution number for the item. The clerk stated the resolution number would be 5545-17.
Mr. Lyda also wanted to bring an item up from the floor to consider increasing the Municipal
Court judge’s salary from $80,000.00 to $88,000.00. Mr. Shaw seconded the motion. Mr.
Smith called for discussion. Mr. Greene said he thought the Municipal Court Judge had done
a fantastic job and had been with the City for years. He noted he had never heard any
complaints and the judge runs a great court. Mr. Greene said his research shows that he is
currently the highest paid part-time municipal judge in the state of Alabama and for that
reason he doesn’t believe this is the best appropriation of tax payer dollars at this time. Mr.
Shaw said this came up during the budgeting process and they went over some of those
items. He felt that due to the time frame they did not have time to really go over the details.
He said they had looked at the judge’s salary and compared it with other cities of comparable
size and even smaller and those judges are at a higher pay grade. From what he could see our
judge works just as much, if not more, than the judges at other cities. He is not sure where
the concept of part-time and full-time comes into play. In looking at the hourly rate and the
hours the court has told us the judge works it comes to about $70.00 per hour, which is lower
than a fully vested department head. Mr. Shaw explained that based on available information
he thought it was appropriate to increase the judge’s salary based on the hours he works and
the time he’s been with the system, which is in excess of 15 years. He believes that adjusting
that is in accordance with what he does for the City, how highly he is regarded by the
community, and just the amount of work he does and this increase will put him in line with
our department heads.

Mr. Posey stated this is coming out of a special revenue fund per the original budget
document. He asked Mr. Rice to speak about that and also commented he would like for the
comprehensive staffing review to add appointed, elected officials so this is not something
that is overlooked for a long span of time. Mr. Rice said he would work with Mr. Lewis to
see if that can be put in as an element of the RFP for appointees and elected officials. Mr.
Rice explained there is 2 municipal court fund, predominantly funded by court fines and
court costs, that has to be supplemented to some extent with general fund money but the
overwhelming majority of municipal court costs are paid out of that special fund. Mr. Smith
asked if the increase would come out of the court fund or from supplemental money. Dr.
Lopez stated that in actuality the judge’s salary for FY 2017 did come out of the fund that
Mr. Rice just discussed; the one that is supplemented by the general fund. However, in this
budget process it was moved to a different special revenue fund, which is the Municipal
Court Judicial fund, a judicial administration fund, and that is not currently supplemented.
She said there are funds built up in that fund and then there is revenue that comes in each
year. Mr. Smith asked how long that fund could handle this increase without
supplementation. Dr. Lopez said they are projecting almost $200,000 in revenue this year,
there are some other items that are funded out of that fund but at the end of the year they
project a $400,000.00 fund balance. She explained they are using about $200,000.00 of what
was $600,000.00 at the beginning of the year. Mr. Murphy clarified that is salary alone; not
benefits such as health care. Dr. Lopez said the judge is not actually an employee so it shows
up on the operating line but it shows up as his salary alone. He receives no additional
benefits from the City. Mr. Smith asked Ms. Fuqua for information regarding the hours
worked by the judge. Ms. Fuqua stated they have court on Monday, Tuesday and
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Wednesday, not just court sessions, they also have compliance dockets, payment review
dockets, and a jail docket. She said they have those in between and may even have special
court sessions that may come in on a Thursday. The judge has to be there for any type of
search warrant for our police officers, he has to be called upon be it 2:00 a.m. or at any time
for him to be able to review and issue a search warrant. She stated that the Judicial Inquiry
Commission which oversees the judges for the state of Alabama has basically said the part-
time judge has the same responsibility as the full time judge no matter what. They have to do
the exact same thing whether they are full or part-time. But, as far as hours that he puts in,
probably the only day he is not there is Friday. Mr. Fuqua was not sure of the exact number
of hours but believes it to be pretty close to 25 or 26. She said it is significant. Mr. Smith
thanked her for her comments. Mr. Smith asked for any additional questions or comments
from the Council or the audience and there were none. Mr. Smith reviewed the procedures
for the item with the City Attorney and asked the Clerk to assign a resolution number to any
action taken.

Mr. Corley said the Crime Stoppers resolution number would be 5545-17 and the resolution
regarding the judges’ salary would be number 5546-17.

Mr. Smith then asked Mr. Lyda to restate his motion with the assigned resolution number.
Mr. Lyda made a motion to approve Resolution 5546-17 to increase the Municipal Court
judge’s salary from $80,000.00 to $88,000.00. Mr. Murphy seconded the motion. There
were no additional comments or questions from the Council or the audience. On roll call
vote of the Council the votes were as follows: Mr. Greene, “Nay”’; Mr. Lyda, “Yea”; Dr.
Middlebrooks, “Yea”; Mr. Murphy, “Yea”; Mr. Posey, “Yea”; and Mr. Shaw, “Yea”; Mr.
Smith, “Yea”. The motion passed.

Mr. Corley asked for a vote for the Crime Stoppers resolution. Mr. Lyda made a motion to
approve Resolution No. 5545-17 to continue consideration for the civic contribution to
Crime Stoppers to the next regularly scheduled meeting. Dr. Middlebrooks seconded the
motion. On voice vote the motion carried unanimously.

PAYMENT OF BILLS

Mr. Lyda stated he had reviewed the bills and made a motion that the bills be paid as
submitted. This motion was seconded by Mr. Shaw. On voice vote the motion carried
unanimously.

Mr. Smith called for additional comments or questions from the Council or the audience.

Mayor Brocato stated he appreciated the Council passing the budget and all the work that Dr.
Lopez and all of the staff put in and he committed to the Council to have a budget on time for FY
2018. He thanked the Council for their questions tonight and for all the transparency they have
committed to and all of the good work they have done as well.

Mayor Brocato shared with everyone the information for the kickoff to Hoover’s 50"
Anniversary celebration to be held at 10:00 a.m. on Tuesday, March 7" at the Hoover Randle
House. He said this will start the celebration and other things will be advertised and the public
made aware as they continue into that celebration.
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Mayor Brocato congratulated the Hoover Bucs Girls Basketball Team for winning the 7A
State Championship.

Mr. Smith asked Dr. Lopez to explain an item in the capital projects; the finishing and
remodeling of the third floor as well as the Council chambers. He said at this time they do
not know when it will start but that during that time the Council will be unable to meet in the
chambers. He said that Councilman Murphy brought up at the beginning of this quadrennium
about moving the City Council meetings around to other parts of the city and that will be taking
place during the remodeling effort. Dr. Lopez explained there were several projects renovating
city hall and some at the public safety center and all of those are coming out of the special
revenue fund for the municipal capital projects improvement fund; also called the Alabama Trust
Fund. These are special revenue funds that can only be spent on municipal capital
improvements. As the funding source for these projects, $550,000 of that fund is for the Council
Chambers. There has been quite a bit of fund balance built up for that. Mr. Smith said he
wanted to be sure the citizens understood the Council was not spending a million and a half or so
on themselves in their first year using tax payer monies. These are appropriated funds that have
been gathered over a number of years.

Mr. David Pettitt, 3532 Teton Circle stated he would also like to go on record commending the
Spain Park Lady Jaguars for arriving at the state championship game along with the Bucs and
giving them a run for their money.

Brian Stewart, 542 South Sanders Road, said his comments are for SFM. He said that one
thing that was not mentioned earlier during the conversation about food and beverage at the
Hoover Metropolitan Complex was food allergies. He coaches tee ball and has nine kids on his
team, three have pretty significant food allergies. He said it is a big deal and something that
should be looked at. Mr. Monty Jones, SFM, said they are going to look at food allergies as well
as gluten free items for those with dietary needs.

Mr. Gene Hallman, Rosemont Place, Vestavia, Alabama, said he was representing Five Star
Event Catering. He said he was very disappointed by the decision tonight and said the process
that was undertaken fell well short of what you would expect of a city like Hoover. He
explained that Five Star has been the caterer of record for five or six years at the Hoover Met.
They consulted with the City on the kitchen facility for the new complex; all voluntarily to give
direction with no expectation of anything in return. Mr. Hallman said he also has a company,
Alabama Sports Council (ASC), which has the contract with the SEC. He said it is a 501 ¢3 with
a Board of Directors. The Board of Directors is a sports lobby for the City and the metropolitan
area. Amateur sporting events run through the Alabama Sports Council and for 19 years they
have been running the SEC Baseball tournament and have enjoyed a great partnership with the
City in that regard. Mr. Hallman explained that when the Barons left The Met the City did an
RFP for food and beverage and he had started a catering company at his for-profit company. The
Alabama Sports Council had the food and beverage rights to the contract and they bid on that
and their bid was accepted. He said they have been doing that since the Baron’s left. He

referred to the contract that says the ASC shall retain, operate and control all food and beverage
rights at the licensed property. Mr. Hallman said the City has had a copy of this contract since
September. They met with the City on January 10, 2017 and the City had no comments on that
section. The contract went back to the SEC and remained there until Friday when he received a
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copy of it back to be signed. When this relationship came about originally between the Alabama
Sports Council, the City of Hoover and the SEC the City said they were not in the event
business. The Sports Council 501c3 told Hoover they would do that for them. He described the
three parties sitting around a table agreeing that the SEC would bring the show to town, pay for
the team’s lodging, food, expenses and television. Hoover would provide the facility and staff,
get the economic impact and exposure on national television, and get parking at the time.
Alabama Sports Council would provide up to a million dollar guarantee to the SEC for tickets.
They provide the staff and expertise and they get a percentage of the tickets up to a certain point
and also get food and beverage. That was just one of the points that were given to the Alabama
Sports Council. Mr. Hallman stated the RFP issued by SFM did not acknowledge the fact that
the Alabama Sports Council had food and beverage for the baseball tournament. He said they
met with Monty and Cameron for three hours on Friday negotiating in good faith how to split
that twenty percent. They agreed to give ten percent of their money back and in their proposal
gave twenty percent to the Alabama Sports Council per their agreement with them per their
ownership of food and beverage for the SEC baseball tournament. Mr. Hallman stated he does
not believe an apples-to-oranges comparison was done on pricing. The total going back to the
City is at twenty percent of the revenue from the SEC baseball tournament which is the biggest
catering/concession event of the year. They have that twenty percent going to the Alabama
Sports Council because that is per contract. The other two companies didn’t know that as part of
the Alabama Sports Council’s bid to keep the tournament here for five years they put together a
beautiful video that showed a sports bar. The commissioner actually gave them the ability to
serve beer in this complex because of competition with Memphis and Beale Street. So, ASC will
have to incur the expense of a sports bar in the Finley Center during the week of the baseball
tournament, which was another factor in their pricing that the other two companies had no
knowledge of. He also shared with Monty and Cameron that the SEC has final approval on
concession pricing. The other two companies do not know that either. So, they factored these
things into their financial package that the others did not. He requested that the Council ask
SFM to reconsider their recommendation and make sure that things are done on a true
comparative basis. He said it is complex but the paper trail is there and it works for all parties.
The ASC on average breaks even on the tournament but they rely greatly on that twenty percent
of food and beverage. He said the ASC will challenge this.

Mr. Smith asked for any questions from the Council. Mr. Posey asked about the ten percent to
Hoover and twenty percent to ASC. In looking at their general concessions he found it to be
quite a bit higher and he asked if that is to make up for that. Mr. Hallman said not really as they
felt that what they were offering the other 51 weeks of the year was competitive. He said that
Monty negotiated and did a good job of getting Hoover’s portion up to twenty percent and then
they came in third. He said the points were 84, 81 and 80 which seems close but the facts do not
add up. Mr. Smith asked the City Attorney if conversation of impending litigation would keep
the city from being able to talk about this. Mr. Corley said he had not heard that. Mr. Smith said
he thought he heard reference to possible litigation. Mr. Hallman said he did not use the word
litigation. They will challenge. They will want to discuss this because by contract they are to
receive all food and beverage rights and they have granted that to his company after a due
diligence process. Mr. Smith asked Mr. Rice if he had a copy of the document. Mr. Rice said
the document that was emailed to him from SFM with the proposal is a response to the RFP from
the SEC and it says ‘may’ not ‘shali’. He said they have not seen a final contract between the
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Alabama Sports Council and the SEC and they have not made any assertions to anybody about
food and beverage rights. Mr. Hallman said the document he is referring to, the RFP said ‘may’
which meant they may do it and they chose to do it. Mr. Rice said they do not have the final
contract. They have had several drafts of the contract going back and forth between two other
entities. Mr. Smith said the document that uses the word may is the one that Mayor Ivey signed
last year. Mr. Hallman said he doesn’t know if it says ‘may’, but if it does, then yes, that is what
he signed. Mr. Smith said he is trying to keep the process neutral. He stated there was
discussion earlier that verified that minutes had been searched and there was no record of the
Council giving authority to Mayor Ivey to sign that document. Mr. Hallman said the SEC and
the Alabama Sports Council would have no way of knowing that. The Mayor signed it, they
submitted their document, they got the contract back and the paragraph referred to has not been
touched. He said it is in the draft they just received on Friday and the City has reviewed that
contract thoroughly and did not request any changes to that paragraph. Mr. Smith clarified that
the contract had yet to be signed. Mr. Smith asked Mr. Jones to consider holding off perhaps 72
hours to give Mr. Hallman time to talk with the city’s legal counsel and the administration about
whether there are any true remaining issues. The Mayor said that is an SFM call. Mr. Smith
asked Mr. Hallman if he was saying that at this point Five Star doesn’t get the contract then the
tournament will not be held in Hoover. Mr. Hallman said he was not remotely suggesting that.
What he was saying is that paragraph will have to be adjusted in the final hours and it had been
left intact since September. Mr. Smith said that legal counsel should review documents to know
whether or not the terms are new or existed all along and the Alabama Sports Council can get
with the administration and the City’s legal counsel and then at the end of 72 hours, unless the
City is convinced otherwise, then we are not going to interfere with SFM’s contractual abilities.
Mr. Jones said they would allow the 72 hours to go through that process and by Friday of this
week they will look to move forward upon recommendation from Council and/or city staff. Mr.
Smith thanked him for his response.

Mr. Rice said he wanted to say on behalf of the Mayor that they want to figure out how this is
supposed to work with SFM. There was a work session held with the express purpose of
deciding what their role was to be and the vigorous dialogue has been confirmed in the minutes
of that work session. Mr. Rice said this is the second time they have had to pull the decision
back so they really need some clarification from the Council about who is going to make that
decision and they would appreciate that guidance. Mr. Smith said that this is a decision that once
it is finalized with legal staff it is going to be finished.

Mr. Arnold Singer, 613 Riverhaven Place, suggested that going forward SFM should make the
decision and this Council should request by vote that Five Star be selected as the vendor
servicing the SEC baseball tournament this year and for whatever years that are involved. Mr.
Smith said at this point we have nothing more than a legal determination and he thanked Mr.
Singer for his comments.

Mr. Smith asked if there were any additional comments or questions from the Council. There

being none, the meeting was adjourned.
4‘[&0&[&.&&{

argie Handley, City Clerk
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Mayor’s Office
City of Hoover

Frank V. Brocato
Mayor

March 6, 2017

Hoover City Council
Hoover, Alabama

Dear Council Members:
| am pleased to present to you the FY 2017 Mayor’s Proposed Budget for the City of Hoover.

As you know from our budget hearings and various conversations over the past few months,
there were many items of consideration for this budget. | want to thank all of the departments for
their work in communicating their needs so that we can continue offering our citizenry the level
of service delivery they have come to expect. Even though all of these needs cannot be met,
this budget includes addressing many of those needs and priorities for me as your Mayor.

First, we undertook a conservative approach to revenue projections in budgeting $112.3 million
for the General Fund. This is an approximate $6.2 million increase over the FY 2016 original
budget approved last year.

Second, in terms of expenditures, the proposed budget includes an additional $3 million for our
contribution to the school system. Personne! expenditures increased approximately $3.5
million, including $2 million for health insurance increases, as well as $1 million for employee
step increases. We will continue to evaluate ways that we can contain personnel costs to slow
the growth for future years. Furthermore, | am proposing a net of $9.3 million in additional
capital projects and we have undertaken an approach to utilize the most restrictive fund
balances first, where applicable.

Finally, this budget included several new items related to the Finley Center and the Hoover
Metropolitan Complex, including over $4 million in new debt service requirements mostly related
to the $68,615,000 bond issuance. Also, in order to prepare for opening of the Finley Center in
May 2017, a $1.2 million pre-opening budget is included. For after opening, the Finley Center
budget also includes a net operating loss of just under $400,000. These costs are part of doing
business to open the center.

Finally, | would like to thank you for your time in facilitating this budget process.

Sincerely,

Frank V. Brocato
Mayor

100 Municipal Lane « Hoover, Alabama 35216-5503 » Telephone (205) 444-7510 « Fax (205) 444-7723
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